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Law School Grads 
Join New  Program 
Two recent graduates of the 

Marshall-Wythe School of Law are among 
five new staff members of the Norfolk 
Commonwea-lth Attorney's Office, added 
to help implement a unique division 
devoted solely to the prosecution of 
juvenile court cases.  They began work 
March 1. 

Norfolk's Juvenile and Domestic 
Relations Court will for the first time 
begin having full-time state prosecu¬ 
tors staffing the three-judge court, as 
a result of a $209,000 two-year projecj 
approved for funding earlier this month 
by the State Division of Justice and 
Crime Prevention and the Federal Law 
Enforcement Assistance Administration 
(LEAA).  Three new prosecutors, an 
office manager, and paralegal profes¬ 
sional have been hired to work on the 
program. 

New staff members include Terry Dean 
Huffman, a 1973 graduate of the William 
and Mary Law School, formerly in pri¬ 
vate practise in Norfolk; and Thomas 
Er",ene Miller, also a 1973 graduate of 
tne Marshall-Wythe School of Law, who 
previously worked as legal advisor to 
the Norfolk Police Department's High 
Incident Target (HIT) program. 

According to LEAA officials, the 
project is the first specialized juven¬ 
ile program in the country and should 
serve as a model for other cities.  The 
new prosecutors will work with the 
Youth Bureau and Juvenile Probation 
office in determining which cases 
should be set for trial and which 
should be handled out of court.  They 
will also work closely with Norfolk 
city school officials on court cases 
developing out of tardiness and absen¬ 
teeism. 

The new program is also designed to 
include a vast educational program for 
public schools.  Lectures by the prose¬ 
cutors are planned in all city junior 
and senior high schools.  A booklet on 
laws which apply to juveniles is also 
to be published by the staff. 

The program was designed by the Col¬ 
lege's Metropolitan Criminal Justice 
Center in Norfolk. 

New Bus Stop Shelter Across From Commons 

Campus Exhibits 
"Expansions," a series of photo¬ 

graphs by Lyle Rosbotham, Phi Beta 
Kappa Hall, ending March 15. 

Exhibit of Publications by members 
of the faculty, Botetourt Museum, Swem 
Library, Mon.-Fri., 8 a.m.-5 p.m.. Sat. 
9 a.m.-l p.m., ending April 15. 

"Raku Forms and Paintings" by Robert 
D. Crane.  Exhibit March 8 through 
March 25, Andrews Gallery. Open for 
viewing Wednesdays through Sundays, 
1-5 p.m. 

Mr. Crane is a member of the Fine 
Arts Department who teaches ceramics 
and three dimensional design. 

During a recent downpour, students took advantage of the new bus stop shelter 
across from the Commons.  According to Ansel D. Rorer of the Buildings and 
Grounds Office, who supervised assembly of the shelter, the new structure of 
extruded aluminum and plexiglass should provide students protection from the 
weather for the next 20 years without any maintenance.  The shelter has been 
wired and will be lighted at night. The new shelter replaces an abandoned bus 
that was pressed into service earlier but withdrawn because it was plagued by 
vandalism. 

USE 

E*S*C*0*R*T 

'It May Save You The Hassle Of Your Life' 

Phone 

Ext. 596 and 597 

The services of E*S*C*0*R*T are 
expanding and are in greater demand as 
the academic year progresses. 

The student-initiated program, 
inaugurated last fall as a part of the 
College's move to strengthen its campus 
security, receives an average of 150- 
175 calls weekly in comparison with an 
average of 35-50 calls last fall.  It 
is available to students traveling 
alone across campus from 7 p.m. to 
4 a.m. daily. 

Additional equipment, on loan from 
the local chapter of REACT (Radio 
Emergency Associated Citizens Teams) 
enables the service to provide quicker 
and more efficient services, according 
to Glenn Evans, general manager. 

Through the cooperation of the 
Williamsburg Chapter of REACT, the 
E*S*C*0*R*T service now has three 
walkie-talkies and a home base station. 

Sales of the "supersound" warning 
devices have been disappointing. A 
total of 98 have been sold so far. 
These units emit a loud noise for some 
4 minutes. The total cost is $1.55 but 
with a subsidy from the Society of the 
Alumni the alarms are available to stu¬ 
dents at a price of $1 each. 

Supersounds are available at Dean 
Carolyn Moseley's office, 208 James 
Blair Hall, and are on sale from 8 a.m. 
to 5 p.m. daily. 



Faculty News Policeman to Speak 

Biology 
Joseph L. ^cott, assistant profes¬ 

sor, presented a lecture, "Ultrastruc- 
ture of Reproductive Differentiation in 
Red Algae," at the University of South 
Carolina in Columbia on February 18. 

Business Administration 
Gilbert C. Jones, assistant profes¬ 

sor, took part in the Steel Industry 
Economics Seminar at the University of 
Maryland, Feb. 19-21, under a grant by 
the program's sponsor, the American 
Iron and Steel Institute.  Officials 
and economists representing all steel 
companies participated in discussions 
on the economic situation of the steel 
industry. 

Leland E. Traywick, editor of the 
monthly Virginia Business Report, pub¬ 
lished by the Bureau of Business Re¬ 
search at the School of Business Admin¬ 
istration, was interviewed on WVEC-TV 
evening news Wednesday night on the 
current gas shortage and its effect on 
tourism in the area. 

Economics 
Assistant professor Carl Moody's 

paper, "The Measurement of Capital Ser¬ 
vices by Electrical Energy," will be 
published in the February issue of the 
Bulletin of the Oxford University 
Institute of Economies and Statistics. 

IEAHC 
Thad Tate, director, was the princi¬ 

pal speaker and discussion leader for 
the first session of a bicentennial 
symposium sponsored by Midwestern Uni¬ 
versity in Wichita Falls, Tex., 
February 15-16. 

Law School 
Scott C. Whitney, professor, has 

been retained by the government of 
Thailand as counsel on environmental 
efforts to diversify the Thai economy 
and, with special reference to sugar 
exports, to achieve a more balanced 
agricultural system. On March 6, Mr. 
Whitney will testify before the House 
of Representatives Agriculture Com¬ 
mittee and subsequently before the 
Senate Agriculture Committee on these 
subjects. 

Mr. Whitney also attended meetings 
of the United States Coastal Zone 
Management Advisory Committee in Santa 
Barbara, Calif., to draft guidelines 
for states seeking to qualify for 
federal grants under the Coastal Zone 
Land Management Act of 1972. The sub¬ 
ject of conservation of resources in 
estuarine sanctuaries was also dis¬ 
cussed. 

Three articles by William F. 
Swindler, professor, have recently been 
accepted for publication.  "Court and 
Constitution and Chief Justice Burger" 
is to appear in the April issue of the 
Vanderbilt Law Review,  as an analysis 
of the constitutional cases during the 
first five terms of the Burger Court. 
"The Executive Function in State and 
Federal Constitutional Law" will appear 
in the initial number of a new journal, 
the Constitutional Law Quarterly,  being 
started by Hastings College of Law in 
California.  The April issue of the 
American Bar Association Journal  will 
publish the third article, "The High 
Court of Congress," a study of Senate 
impeachment trials from 1797 to 1936. 

Mathematics Colloquia 
Two colloquia will be held this week 

in Room 103, Jones Hall. 
Richard Varga of Kent State Uni¬ 

versity will speak on "Quadratic 
Splines and Applications," Tuesday, 
March 5 at 2:30 p.m. and William A. 
Wulf of Carnegie-Mellon University will 
lecture on "An Alternative Approach to 
High Speed Computation," Friday, 
March 8, at 3 p.m. 

Coffee will be served in Room 112 
preceding each lecture. 

Modern Languages 
Joanne Basso, instructor, and Paul 

Cloutier, assistant professor, repre¬ 
sented the College at a statewide meet¬ 
ing held at the University of Richmond 
on Feb. 15 to discuss revisions in the 
Virginia Foreign Language Certification 
Regulations. 

Mr. Cloutier was named to a 15- 
member committee whose function will be 
to pursue and finalize the proposals 
set forth at the Feb. 15 meeting. 

Philosophy 
Lewis Foster, associate professor, 

represented the College and was recor¬ 
der at a recent conference held at 
Meredith College, Raleigh, N.C., on 
internationalization of the undergradu¬ 
ate curriculum.  The conference was 
sponsored jointly by the Council for 
Intercultural Studies and Programs and 
the South Atlantic Association for 
Asian Studies to explore problems of 
implementation of college foreign 
studies programs. 

Physics 
Bandel Bezzerides of the National 

Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, 
Boulder, Colorado, will speak at the 
March 6 Physics Colloquium at 4 p.m. in 
Small, Room 109.  Mr. Bezzerides' topic 
will be "Plasma Laboratory in the Sky." 

The regular Physics Colloquium will 
be held Friday, March 8, at 4:30 p.m. 
in Small, Room 109.  Winthrop Smith of 
the University of Connecticut will 
speak on "Coincidence Measurements of 
Differential Inelastic Cross Sections." 

The following paper has been 
published: 

"Stellar Stability for Distribution 
Function 'Holes' in Phase Space." H. W. 
Bloomberg. Astron.  and Astrophys.   30, 
59 (1974). 

Sociology 
Larry S. Beckhouse, associate pro¬ 

fessor, has recently had the following 
article accepted for publication in the 
Journal of Personality and Psychology, 
"....and some men have leadership 
thrust upon them," coauthored with 
Judith Tanur and Eugene A. Weinstein, 
SUNY at Stony Brook, and John Weiler, 
University of California at Santa 
Barbara. 

Marion G. Vanfossen, professor, has 
reviewed Bruce Brown's Marx,  Freud,  and 
the Critique of Everyday Life:    Toward 
a Permanent Cultural Revolution,   for 
Sociology:    Reviews of New Books, 
Vol. 1, No. 2, Nov./Dec. 1973. 

Patrick Murphy 

Patrick Murphy, president of the 
Police Foundation, will speak on "The 
Police and Conflict" at the Project 
PLUS Forum, Wednesday, March 20, at 
7:30 p.m. in Millington Hall Audi¬ 
torium. 

Prior to assuming the presidency of 
the Foundation in May 1973, Mr. Murphy 
was police commissioner of New York 
City. A career policeman, he joined 
the New York City Police Department as 
a patrolman in 1945 and moved quickly 
up through the ranks. As a deputy 
inspector, in January 1963 Mr. Murphy 
took a leave of absence to accept the 
position of chief of police of Syra¬ 
cuse, New York, returning to New York 
City as commanding officer of the 
Police Academy in June 1964 with the 
rank of deputy chief inspector. 

In November 1965 he left New York 
for Washington, D.C., where he remained 
until January 1970, leaving then to 
accept the position of commissioner of 
the Detroit Police Department.  During 
his stay in Washington, he served as 
the District of Columbia's first public 
safety director and was appointed by 
President Johnson as the first adminis¬ 
trator of the Law Enforcement Assist¬ 
ance Administration, United States 
Department of Justice. 

Mr. Murphy holds a B.A. and an 
M.P.A. degree, is a graduate of the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation's 
National Law Enforcement Academy and a 
former Dean of Administration and 
Police Science, College of Police 
Science, City University of New York. 
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Personnel Bulletin 
The following positions at the 

College are or will be vacant. 
Qualified employees who wish to be 
transferred to these positions may 
receive additional information at the 
College Personnel Office.  The College 
of William and Mary is an Equal Oppor¬ 
tunity Employer.  Accordingly, women 
and minority employees are encouraged 
to apply for those positions for which 
they feel they are qualified. 

Buildings and Grounds Superintendent A 
Building Construction Inspector 
Power Plant Superintendent B 
Housekeeping Supervisor B 
Library Assistant - 4 year college 

degree required 

VARC Courses Deadline 
For persons who have not previously 

registered by mail, the Office of 
Special Programs at the Virginia Asso¬ 
ciated Research Campus in Newport News 
will accept registrations in the fol- . 
lowing courses until 5 p.m., Friday, 
March 8:  Women-Management Skills for 
New Opportunities, Prisons in Contem¬ 
porary Society, Great Books of Western 
Civilization, Child Abuse Seminar, 
Finance § Accounting for Executives, 
Business Communications, Community 
Theatre. 

Registration may be completed by 
calling the Office of Special Programs 
at VARC, 877-9231, Ext. 200.  Cata¬ 
logues with full course descriptions 
are available upon request. 

Lumiansky to Speak 

CAMPUS PROFILE/J2*£^ S^e^w^ 

Robert M. Lumiansky, chairman and 
professor. Department of English, Uni¬ 
versity of Pennsylvania, will speak in 
the Campus Center Theatre, Thursday, 
March 14, at 8 p.m. 

Mr. Lumiansky will speak on "The 
Problem of Auctorial Conception: 
Chaucer and Malory." His lecture is 
part of the current Visiting Scholar 
series on campus arranged in coopera¬ 
tion with the University Center in 
Virginia, Inc. 

Mr. Lumiansky has served on the fac¬ 
ulties of the University of North Caro¬ 
lina and Tulane and Duke Universities. 
He has contributed articles and reviews 
to many professiona? journals and 
served as editor of Critical /.pproaches 
to Six Major English Works:    Beowulf 
through Paradise Lost. 

He is author of three books: 
Chaucer's Canterbury Tales in Modem 
English,  Chaucer's Troilus and Criseyde 
in Modem English,   and Of Sundry Folk: 
The Dramatic Principle in the Canter¬ 
bury Tales. 

Alva Stewart, associate librarian of 
Swem Library, is a government watcher. 
As a researcher on urban affairs, he 
keeps up with state and local govern¬ 
ment happenings.  His articles on muni¬ 
cipal government have appeared in news¬ 
papers and journals including American 
City,   Virginia Town and City  and 
Christian Century.     He has served as 
the Virginia correspondent for the 
National Civic Review  since 1971. 

"During the fall of 1972, I had an 
opportunity to combine my interests in 
urban government and librarianship," 
he said.  He held a three-month fellow¬ 
ship from the Council on Library 
Resources in Washington, D.C., which 
enabled him to visit 16 urban research 
centers across the country and to study 
the support given by libraries to the 
centers' research. 

Mr. Stewart served as assistant 
information services officer at Chanute 
Air Force Base in Rantoul, 111., and 
later worked as a reporter for the 
Asheboro, N.C., .Courier-Tribune. 

He received his A.B. in political 
science and his M.S. in library science 
from the University of North Carolina 
at Chapel Hill in 1953 and 1960.  He 
also holds an M.A. in political science 
from Duke and studied for a year at 
Vanderbilt University, where he had an 
internship with the Tennessee State 
Planning Commission. 

College Women's Club 
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Journal Describes 
Kossler's Research 
In reporting the recent meeting of 

the American Physical Society in 
Chicago, Science News,   a weekly journal 
which carries scientific news from all 
over the world, picked three out of 514 
papers to report on, including one by a 
William and Mary physicist. 

One of the three papers- chosen de¬ 
scribed work being done by W. J. 
Kossler, associate professor of 
physics, who has undertaken research in 
collaboration with three scientists 
from Bell Telephone Laboratories, D. E. 
Murnick, M. Leventhal and A. T. Fiory. 

The research employs a new technique 
for probing the interior of materials. 
The measurement of magnetic fields 
inside metals is important for science 
and technology but difficult to carry 
out by conventional means. 

Mr. Kossler's team uses a beam of 
elementary particles, muons, produced 
at the SREL cyclotron, to penetrate the 
metal.  The muons act as tiny magnets 
themselves.  They are therefore influ¬ 
enced by the magnetic fields.  When 
they emerge their behavior reflects the 
strength and location of microscopic 
magnetic fields inside the metals. 

The technique is new and has elic¬ 
ited considerable interest both here 
and abroad. Many more experiments are 
planned at SREL to perfect and exploit 
it. 

He served as a reference librarian 
at the Charlotte, N.C, public library 
in the summer of 1959 and at the Uni¬ 
versity of North Carolina at Charlotte 
from 1965-68. He was head librarian 
from 1960-64 at Methodist College in 
Fayetteville, N.C, and from 1968-71 
at North Carolina Wesleyan College in 
Rocky Mount.  He joined the staff of 
Swem Library in June, 1971. 

Both Mr. Stewart and his wife, 
Barbara, are natives of North Carolina. 
His wife has worked as a librarian and 
is currently a member of the program 
committee of the Friends of the 
Williamsburg Public Library.  She has 
made a number of tapes of books and 
journal articles for use by blind stu¬ 
dents at the College.  They are part of 
the recently expanded offerings of the 
Audio-Visual Department. 

Mr. Stewart is a member of the Board 
of Christian Education at the Williams¬ 
burg Baptist Church and chainman of the 
Vacation Bible School Committee.  They 
have one daughter, Susan, who attends 
Rawls Byrd Elementary School. 

Changes & Cancellations 
Cantor Lecture Moved 

Norman F. Cantor of the State Uni¬ 
versity of New York at Binghamton will 
speak Wed., March 6, at 7:30 p.m. in 
Millington Aud.  Mr. Cantor will speak 
on "How a Set of Historical Conflicts 
and the Efforts to Resolve Them Have 
Contemporary Significance." His lec¬ 
ture is part of the current Visiting 
Scholars series. 

His talk was previously scheduled 
for the Campus Center Theatre. 

Teacher Interviews Cancelled 
The Placement Office wishes to 

advise prospective elementary and 
secondary school teachers that the 
Teacher Placement Interviews scheduled 
for Thursday, March 7, with the Roanoke 
City public school system, and Thurs¬ 
day, March 21, with the Fauquier County 
school system, have been cancelled, as 
a result of the energy crisis. 

Truesdell Recital Date Changed 
Unexpected circumstances prevent 

F. Donald Truesdell from performing in 
a piano recital previously announced 
for Sunday, March 10, 8:15 p.m.. Phi 
Beta Kappa Auditorium. Mr. Truesdell 
is rescheduled to appear in the Campus 
Center Ballroom, Sunday, April 21, at 
4 p.m. 



Official Memoranda 
Solicitation of Private  and Governmental Support 

February 28, 1974 

To:      All Members of the College Community 

The Vice President for College Development is charged by 
the Board of Visitors with coordinating the efforts of groups 
engaged in fund-raising for the College and "resolving any 
differences which may arise regarding the scheduling of cam¬ 
paigns and types of potential contributors upon which each 
will concentrate." 

A number of complaints by individuals and area merchants 
regarding the many and varied solicitations from William and 
Mary organizations prompts this reminder and request that mem¬ 
bers of the William and Mary community comply with the coor¬ 
dinating procedures. 

Individuals and organizations affiliated in any manner with 
William and Mary are asked to confer with Warren Heemann, Vice 
President for College Development, prior to soliciting funds 
for any College-related program or project. 

This procedure applies to all requests for contributions 
directed to alumni, parents, other individuals, and corpora¬ 
tions (including area merchants), and for grants from founda¬ 
tions and governmental agencies. 

Use of Commercial Credit Card—Pool Vehicles 
February 27, 1974 

To:      Drivers of Pool Vehicles 

Recently we received the following letter from W. R. 
Davidson, Fleet Manager of the Central Garage Motor Pool: 

"Recent reviews by this office indicate that a good 
many credit card invoices are being received from the 
various oil companies with insufficient information shown 
to identify the party that used the card.  First of all 
the card is to be used only as a last resort when no high¬ 
way facilities are available for service.  If it becomes 
necessary to use the credit card, the party making use 
should make certain that the Pool Number and License Num¬ 
ber of the vehicle are shown on the ticket. 

"Also, the Pool credit card is being used for purchases 
for vehicles that are not pool vehicles.  Please see that 
this practice is discontinued. 

"Your cooperation will be helpful in assisting this 
office to process the bills for payment to the oil 
companies.  It will be appreciated if you will so inform 
those persons within your organization of this matter." 

We support Mr. Davidson's request to the fullest and 
request your full cooperation in complying with it. 

W. T. Allen 

Director of Purchases and Stores 

Advance clearance is not expected on the sale of program 
advertising for or tickets to College-related events—provided 
such sales are not promoted as charitable support of the 
institution or one of its organizations. 

It may be opportune to reiterate earlier requests that 
those who may receive gifts or grants directed to the College 
forward them to Mr. Heemann, whose office serves as a clear¬ 
inghouse for such support. He will see to it that the contri¬ 
bution is recorded by donor, date received, and purpose, and 
that it is deposited with the Treasurer-Auditor in the appro¬ 
priate account. 

Your cooperation will be helpful and very much appreciated. 

Carter 0. Lowance 
Executive Vice President 

Campus Security Log 
2/26 Drive shaft, reported value of $125, stolen from van 
parked in Kappa Sigma fraternity house parking lot on Feb. 21 
between 10 p.m.-8:45 a.m.  Investigation continuing. 

2/22/9 a.m. Chandelier, reported value of $100, stolen from 
storage room, formerly the President's Dining Room in Trinkle 
Hall, during the period Feb. 14-22.  Description:  36" 
diameter, eight lights. Colonial style. 

2/28/3 p.m.  BSR 4-speed, automatic stereo turntable, reported 
value of $125, stolen from the Hoi Polloi on February 26 
between 1-7 a.m.  Investigation continuing. 

2/28/9:50 p.m.  Coed reported attacked in vicinity of Andrews 
Hall and Phi Beta Kappa Hall.  Investigation continuing. 

3/1 Cash box containing about $8 in change reported stolen 
from staff lounge, second floor, Swem Library, between 
12:20-2:45 p.m. February 28.  Investigation continuing. 

74-75 Financial Aid 
Financial assistance is renewable 

annually, subject to reapplication  and 
continued certifiable financial need, 
according to E. Leon Looney, director 
of student aid. 

Undergraduates who wish to reapply 
should complete the WILLIAM AND MARY 
APPLICATION FOR FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE 
and secure the PARENTS' CONFIDENTIAL 
STATEMENT FOR 1974-75 from the Student 
Aid Office, 310 James Blair Hall, dur¬ 
ing March and no later than May 1. 

Undergraduates who are not cur¬ 
rently receiving assistance but wish to 
be considered for aid should follow the 
same procedure. 

Self-supporting undergraduates and 
all graduate students should apply or 
reapply during April and no later than 
June 1 for consideration for the 
National Direct Student Loan, subject 
to available funds. 

Tennis Schedule Change 
The varsity tennis team will 

practice on the Adair Courts until 
6:30 p.m., Monday through Thursday. 

Interviews Today 
Peter Huiner, assistant dean of 

Seabury-Western Theological Seminary, 
Northwestern University, Evanston, 
Illinois, will be in the Placement 
Office Tues., March 5, from 1-4 p.m. to 
interview students interested in gradu¬ 
ate study in theology or the profes¬ 
sional ministry. 

Appointments to interview with Mr. 
Huiner may be made by calling Ext. 605. 

Minister to Speak 
The College-Wide Reading Pr6gram 

will sponsor a talk by Will D. Campbell 
entitled "Change and Southern Folk 
Religion" at 8 p.m. Thursday, March 7, 
in the Campus Center Ballroom. 

Mr. Campbell, a Baptist minister 
from Nashville, Tenn., earned a divin¬ 
ity degree from Yale University at the 
age of 17. He is currently director of 
the Committee of Southern Churchmen, 
which has as its primary purpose im¬ 
proving the economic plight of the 
poor. 

Debate Set March 11 

Kilpatrick and von  Hoffman 

The Student Bar Association, through 
its office of professional affairs, has 
arranged "A Dialogue:  Nicholas von 
Hoffman v. James J. Kilpatrick," in 
William and Mary Hall, Monday, March 11 
at 8 p.m. 

General admission is $1 with profits 
from the event going to the Woodbridge 
Memorial Scholarship Loan Fund. 



Mitchell Scholarship 
Recipient Announced 

Teachers Sought for Australian Schools 

Thomas M. Dobson 

Thomas M. Dobson of Vienna has been 
awarded the first William P. Mitchell 
Memorial Scholarship at the College. 

The scholarship has been established 
by the Mitchell family, Mr. and Mrs. 
A. E. Mitchell of Charlotte, N.C, 
family friends, and members of Sigma Pi 
social fraternity. 

William P. Mitchell, '65, was killed 
while a student at William and Mary as 
a result of a motorcycle accident. 

The scholarship will be awarded 
annually at the discretion of the 
Scholarship Committee to an active mem¬ 
ber of Alpha Eta Chapter of Sigma Pi 
social fraternity. The scholarship 
will be awarded on the basis of service 
to the College and fraternity chapter, 
academic achievement and financial 
need. 

Mr. Dobson, who currently serves 
Sigma Pi as chapter president, is a 
junior physical education major.  He 
served as vice-president and rush 
chairman of the fraternity last year 
and has been a member of the rugby team 
for the last three years. 

Junior Has 
Scouting Interest 

Betty Jean France, a junior geology 
major from Arlington, has found a 
rekindled interest in a favorite child¬ 
hood pastime - scouting. 

She meets with local junior Girl 
Scout troop #141 Tuesday afternoons in 
Bruton Parish House where she helps as 
the troop program aide.  An eight year 
veteran of the Girl Scouts, she decided 
to get involved in scouting again this 
year, she says, "because it meant so 
much to me when I was growing up." 

She feels that other William and 
Mary women students would also enjoy 
working with local girl scout troops 
and pointed out that they have a great 
need for assistance from older girls to 
work as program aides or with individ¬ 
ual events . 

She is currently compiling a list of 
people who are interested in working 
with local troops.  "We especially need 
girls with experience in girl scouting 
to help with badge work, to teach camp¬ 
ing skills and swimming," she sain. 
"We could also use foreign studerts to 
help local girl scouts learn about 
other cultures." 

Anyone who would like to work with 
a troop or who has a special interest 
she might like to share with a troop 
should contact Miss France at the Phi 
Mu sorority house, Ext. 507. 

Ian Middleton of New South Wales, 
Australia, visited the College campus 
this week hoping to woo some graduating 
seniors in the School of Education to 
teaching positions "down under." 

Mr. Middleton explained that the far 
reaching recruitment program is needed, 
both because Australia is not filling 
its teaching needs at home and on 
account of a recent emphasis on the 
special needs of children in school. 

Due to the rapid growth in Austra¬ 
lia, particularly following World War 
II, young people have had a wide selec¬ 
tion of job opportunities open up to 
them, and many have opted for industry. 
As a consequence, he said, not as many 
of them are going into teaching. 

Mr. Middleton also pointed to the 
Australian government's increasing 
awareness of the needs of handicapped 
students as another reason the country 
is looking beyond its own borders for 
teachers. 

"You just don't create special 
education teachers overnight," he 
observed.  "Accordingly, to help us 
with this short-term problem, we are 
seeking young people from the United 
States to teach in our elementary 
schools and in special education, so 
that we can free our own elementary 
school teachers and train them in 
special education programs." 

The School of Education at William 
and Mary has been working for several 
years with special education programs. 
A diagnostic-prescriptive teacher pro¬ 
gram, equipped to handle problems as 
they arise and keep the child in the 
mainstream of school life rather than 
isolated in special education classes, 
has been one of the innovative programs 
which has been developed in the depart¬ 
ment.  Other similar programs include 
a summer camp for children and teacher 
training programs for the mentally 
.retarded and emotionally disturbed 
child. 

While Mr. Middleton initiates his 
interview with the needs of Australian 
schools, he also tells young teachers 
that they will benefit greatly from the 
experience. 

Although he believes that the Aus¬ 
tralian culture is not very different 

from the American, he adds, "people who 
have learned to accept other ways of 
life are more likely to be able to 
understand the differences among people 
of their own country when they return." 

Putting It Together 

Flu Season is Here 
By Franklin Munsey, M.D. 

Yes, we have the "flu bug" again 
with sore throat, hoarseness, anterior 
chest pain, a tight dry cough and maybe 
some fever with the aches and pains and 
tiredness that usually accompany it. 
It's a virus infection and the anti¬ 
biotics don't help.  It's a 2-5 day 
affair.  As much rest as possible, get¬ 
ting the moisture up in your room, 
aspirin for the aches and gargles for 
the sore throat are helpful. 

If progress is not satisfactory or 
you have doubt about the situation, see 
your physician. 

Question for the day:  "Is a good 
scare worth more to a person than good 
advice?" 

Ian Middleton 

There are some differences in the 
educational systems of the two coun¬ 
tries, he points out.  In Australia 
there is centralized control of public 
education rather than the American 
system of localized control.  "In other 
words," he explained, "a school princi¬ 
pal in Australia has to exercise the 
type of control shared by the principal 
and the Board of Education in the 
United States.  Our accountability is 
not to the public or the parents 
directly and there is no hiring or fir¬ 
ing done on the local level." 

Presently there are 2,000 Americans 
teaching in New South Wales, an area 
covering 310,000 square miles in the 
southeastern section of the country. 
Of the 2,000, said Mr. Middleton, most 
have found the experience to be both 
interesting and satisfying, but he 
cautions teachers considering positions 
abroad that they must be willing to 
accept the differences in cultural and 
educational approaches that they will 
find. 

Harrison Chair Lecture 
Don E. Fehrenbacher, James Pinckney 

Harrison Visiting Professor of History, 
will speak on "Roger B. Taney and the 
Sectional Crisis" at the second public 
lecture of the Harrison Chair, Tuesday, 
March 12, at 8 p.m. in the Botetourt 
Theatre of Swem Library. 

Faculty Club Party 
The Board of Directors of the 

Society of the Alumni will be guests of 
the Faculty Club at a cocktail party on 
March 15. The event will be held in 
the Alumni House, 5:30-7:30 p.m. 

Tickets may be purchased from 
Richard Prosl at the usual rates: Mem¬ 
bers $1.50 per person; members-non- 
drinkers $.50 per person; and non-mem¬ 
bers $3 per person. 

Bicentennial Gift 
Richard Bland College has received a 

special Bicentennial gift from the 
Frances Bland Randolph Chapter of the 
Daughters of the American Revolution. 

Forming Thunderclouds and the First 
Convention,   1763-1774  has been pre¬ 
sented to the College by the chapter 
both in honor of the Bicentennial and 
the patriot for whom the college is 
named. 

The book is the first volume of an 
eight-volume work entitled Revolution¬ 
ary  Virginia,  The Road to Independence, 
being published for the Virginia Inde¬ 
pendence Bicentennial Commission by the 
University Press of Virginia. 

Compiled by the late William J. Van 
Schreeven and edited by Robert L. 
Scribner, the volume deals with the 
role of Richard Bland as a pamphleteer 
prior to the Revolutionary War. 



Goldovsky Grand Opera Presentation Tonight 

As part of the current Concert Series, the Goldovsky Grand Opera Theatre 
will present two one-act comic operas, Mozart's "The Impresario" and Menotti's 
"The Old Maid and The Thief," March 5, at 8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Hall. 

General admission tickets are $3 and are on sale at the desk of the Campus 
Center. 

Television and Movie Actor Studies at W&M 
The College of William and Mary has 

something of a celebrity in its midst 
this year - a 26-year-old actor who is 
a veteran of 15 years in television and 
the movies. 

Presently a sophomore at the Col¬ 
lege, Michael Burns, who has starred in 
such shows as "Barnaby Jones" and the 
"Streets of San Francisco," comments on 
his transition from actor to student, 
saying, "I am at a point where I am 
more stimulated by participation in a 
debate about recent American political 
history than by playing a role on tele¬ 
vision." 

Mr. Burns has not completely shaken 
off the ties of Hollywood, however. 
Since he entered William and Mary last 
fall, he has been called back to Los 
Angeles for two TV roles. 

At the College, Mr. Burns, a history 
major, is an active participant in 
debate and fencing and an interested 
observer of The William and Mary 
Theatre. 

He got into the acting business at 
the age of 11 through a chance meeting 
with a casting director who was attend¬ 
ing a party at the home of a schoolmate 
whose father was active in television. 
The director "needed a kid" for a seg¬ 
ment of the old "Doby Gillis" series 
and asked Mr. Burns if he thought he 
could act.  The next day he went to the 
director's office and successfully 
auditioned for the role.  A production 
company, MCA, then kept him busy in 
some 40 TV shows ranging from "Loretta 
Young" to "Wagon Train." 

Michael Burns 

"Wagon Train" ended about the time 
Mr. Burns graduated from high school-- 
after a "superb education" under a 
private tutor--and although he con¬ 
sidered college on a full-time basis, 
his acting was going so well that he 
decided not to "walk away from some¬ 
thing that was working for me." For 
the next eight years, he kept busy 
free-lancing on a number of shows, 
including "Bonanza," "Hawaii Five-0," 
"Love American Style," "Streets of San 
Francisco" and "Barnaby Jones." 

Then Mr. Burns, who had completed 
two years of part-time work at UCLA, 
decided to resume his studies on a 
full-time basis.  Eventually he may 
combine his knowledge of the media with 
his history background into a profi¬ 
ciency in historical broadcasting. 

Mr. Burns says he decided to enroll 
at William and Mary because of its fine 
History Department, its historical and 
academic reputation, and because he 
wanted to go to an eastern university. 
After a semester at the College he 
finds himself totally satisfied with 
his experience and firmly entrenched in 
the area.  Since television shoots most 
of its shows between June and January, 
he probably will not return to Los 
Angeles again before summer when he 
will use the vacation months to resume 
his work in television. 

Art Show Deadline 
Entries for the annual Student Art 

Show, which will be sponsored by the 
Fine Arts Department next month, will 
be accepted through Thursday, March 21. 

Entry blanks, available in the Fine 
Arts Department or at the Campus Center 
desk, must be turned in to the secre¬ 
tary's office in Andrews Hall. 

The display will be up April 6-28 
and may be viewed in the Andrews Hall 
gallery from 1-5 p.m.. Wed.-Sun. 

Categories of art include sculpture, 
ceramics, graphics, drawing, painting, 
photography, watercolor and architec¬ 
ture. Entries themselves will be 
accepted in the gallery on April 3.  A 
student may submit up to six pieces of 
work for an entry fee of $1. 

Additional space will be provided in 
the gallery on three successive Satur¬ 
days - April 13, 20 and 27 - for stu¬ 
dents who wish to display crafts for 
sale. 

Theatre to Present 
Vonnegut Play 

"Happy Birthday, Wanda June," a 
comic play by Kurt Vonnegut, Jr., is 
The William and Mary Theatre's second 
visiting professional production of its 
1973-74 season, scheduled for presenta¬ 
tion in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall at 
8:15 p.m. Saturday, March 9. 

William Glover, critic for the Asso¬ 
ciated Press, says that "Vonnegut's 
play is a madcap of wild wit, droll 
madness and hilarious gusto...a satire 
about a ridiculous world." 

Mr. Vonnegut is known as the author 
of Slaughter-House Five,  God Bless You, 
Mr.  Rosewater,   Cat's Cradle,   and most 
recently. Breakfast of Champions.     He 
is an undisputed hero of the younger 
generation, many of whem know of his 
science-fiction novels before the 
critics paid him much attention. 

His "Happy Birthday, Wanda June" 
received excellent notices in New York. 
Clive Barnes, of the New York Times, 
said the play was "richly and perti¬ 
nently funny." Judith Christ wrote, 
"Vonnegut's play has so many funny 
things to say and so many pertinent 
things to say that it is a worthwhile 
experience. There's just pleasure in 
'Happy Birthday, Wanda June.'" 

The production is the fifth of The 
William and Mary Theatre's six-play 
season which will be climaxed by the 
Ben Jonson comedy, "The Alchemist," on 
April 17-20, directed by Jerry Bledsoe. 

The William and Mary Theatre's box 
office will open for "Happy Birthday, 
Wanda June" for season ticket patrons 
only between 3 and 5:30 p.m., Thursday, 
March 7.  Tickets for the public will 
be available the same hours on Fri.- 
Sat., March 8-9.  The box office also 
is open between 7 and 8:15 p.m. the 
night of production, March 9.  During 
those hours, telephone reservations are 
accepted at 229-3000, Ext. 272 or 469. 

"Happy Birthday, Wanda June" comes 
to The William and Mary Theatre on a 
national tour under the Empire Theatri¬ 
cal Corporation. 

The Harkness Ballet 
A performance by the Harkness Ballet 

of New York City, Wednesday, March 13, 
at 8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Hall 
will be the final offering of the cur¬ 
rent 1973-74 Concert Series. 

General admission tickets are $3 and 
are on sale at the desk of the Campus 
Center. 

The program will include four selec¬ 
tions:  "Night Song," with music by 
Alan Hovhaness; "Sebastian," composed 
by Gian-Carlo Menotti; "Gemini," by 
Gustav Mahler; and "Time Out of Mind," 
with music by Paul Creston. 

The Harkness Ballet was founded in 
1964 by Rebekah Harkness, philanthro¬ 
pist, patron of the arts, composer and 
choreographer, now artistic director of 
the company.  Born in 1915, Mrs. Hark¬ 
ness studied music and composition at 
the Boulanger School in Fountainebleu, 
France, and at the Dalcroze School in 
New York. 

The company consists of 40 dancers, 
many of whom were trained at the Hark¬ 
ness School of Ballet.  The Ballet has 
received wide acclaim in the United 
States and abroad as well.  Both the 
school and the company are located in 
the Harkness House for Ballet Arts.  In 
April of this year the new Harkness 
Theatre, the first theatre in America 
designed specifically for the presenta¬ 
tion of dance, is expected to open. 



OFFICE OF DEVELOPMENT 
Energy Research Symposium Scheduled for March 

An Environmental Energy Research Symposium will be held 
on March 13-14 at Boiling Air Force Base, Washington, D.C., 
to address the subject of energy research and development. 

The objective of the meeting will be to serve as a forum 
for government agencies, industry, and universities to ex¬ 
change information on selected facets of energy research 
and development.  Government agencies will discuss their 
principal energy research and development problems, re¬ 
quirements, and funded programs, while industry and uni¬ 
versities will make technical presentations on solar 
energy, hydrogen, wind, and thermonuclear energy. 

For more information contact the American Defense Pre¬ 
paredness Association, 740 15th Street, N.W., Washington, 

D.C.  20005. 

National Science Foundation 

Program Solicitation:  Decision-Related Research on 
Technology Utilized Local Government 

Up to $2 million will be available to support research 
in selected categories of equipment technology and computer 
programs used by local governments.  These are defined as 
jurisdictions having populations between 25,000 and 
1,500,000, and local governments having various forms, such 
as cities, counties, townships, and special districts. 

(a) Research on equipment technology hopes to improve 
information available to local government officials 
for use in specifying and selecting equipment technol¬ 
ogies in order to reduce costs, increase available 
options, reduce unnecessary equipment variations, and 
improve technology design.  Five categories given 
priority in this area are:  refuse collection, street 
cleaning, fire suppression, rescue operations, and 
snow removal. 

(b) Research on computer programs intends to improve 
information available to local government officials 
regarding the characteristics of existing computer 
programs used in local government operations so that 
these officials may decide which computer programs 
they should develop or use.  Five priority categories 
in this area are:  automated real estate assessment 
and land records, court scheduling, personnel manage¬ 
ment, payroll, and offender tracking. 

Funds are intended to support the first phase of a two- 
phase research program.  Under phase 1, awards will be made 
of up to 15 months duration.  Equipment technology projects 
will not involve more than six or less than three equi¬ 
valent professional person-years of effort, while computer 
programs projects will involve not more than four or less 

than one person-years.  Each proposal must be limited to 
research in one category of equipment technology or 
computer programs.  An organization may, however, submit 

separate proposals on separate categories. 

Proposal guidelines are available in the offices of 
Clyde Haulman and Stella Neiman. 

National Geographic Society 

The National Geographic Society will provide support for 
basic research in sciences pertaining to geography -- 
anthropology, archeology, astronomy, botany, ethnology, 
marine biology, paleontology, zoology, etc.  There are no 
specific deadlines for receipt of proposals, but applicants 
should allow at least 4 months between time of application 
and proposed project starting date.  The Geographic Society 
review panel meets 10 times each year. Eligible are indi¬ 
viduals with a Ph.D. degree or its equivalent who are asso¬ 
ciated with a college, university, or other scientific edu¬ 
cational non-profit organization. Approximately $1 million 
is available for new starts during 1974, with grants rang¬ 
ing from $300 to $10,000.  Fellowship support is not pro¬ 
vided, nor are salary payments for the principal investi¬ 
gator or research associates.  Interested individuals 
should write a one - two page letter to the Society briefly 
outlining the proposed project and requesting standard 
application forms.  Write:  Mr. Edwin Snider, Center for 
Research and Exploration, National Geographic Society, 17th 
and M Streets, N.W., Washington, D.C.  20036. 

U.S. Department of Labor - Manpower Institutional Grants 

Ten awards will be made to colleges or universities, one 
in each DOL region.  Each award will be for four years 
duration with a grantee receiving $100,000 per year for 
four years. Top priority for this year's competition is 
the development of Manpower education programs curricula. 

Deadline:  April 1, 1974 
Interested faculty should contact Clyde Haulman, 

Marshall-Wythe Institute for the Social Sciences. 

ATTENTION - STUDENTS - EXPLORATION SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM 

The third annual program will be held this summer for 
young scientists aged 15 to 21. Winners in the competition 
will accompany scientists on field research expeditions in 
archaeology, astronomy, ecology, geology, and marine scien¬ 
ces.  Two-thirds of this year's expeditions will be in 
North America and the rest abroad, between June 1 and 
Sept. 15, lasting from one to eight weeks.  Scholarship 
assistance covers all expenses except transportation. 

Deadline:  March 15, 1974 announced; may be extended. 
Application forms available from:  Isabell P. Rucker, 

State Department of Education, Richmond, Va.,  23216; 
Tel:  (804) 770-3317 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
FOR SALE 

1967 Chrysler Newport 4-door, a/t, 
a/c, all power, economical for a larger 
car; $350 as is. 229-7442 after 6 p.m. 

Sale by Owner: 3 bedroom, 2 bath, 
LR w/fireplace, DR, eat-in kitchen, 
garage, central A/C, IBO'x^e' wooded 
lot, Lightfoot area, June occupancy, 
$37,500. Call afternoons 229-5987. 

1964 Chevrolet Impala SS, very 
clean, great mileage, new tires. Need 
money desperately. Call Mike Barnes, 
Ext. 218. 

House for Sale: Attractive 3 BR 
ranch house. LR, DR, kitchen, 1 bath. 
1/3+ acre lot, stream. Air condi¬ 
tioned. June Occupancy. $25,900. 
Call 887-2219. 

Canterbury Hills - 4 bedroom, old 
brick, air-conditioned house. Family 
kitchen with fireplace, two baths; well 
landscaped lot. Attached garage. 
$47,500. Call 229-2430 after 5 p.m. 
May 1 occupancy. 

WANTED 
Faculty family desires to purchase 

modest 2-4 BR house within walking 
distance of College.    Call  229-3868 
evenings. 

Ride or rider wanted to the River- 
dale area of Hampton on Mercury Blvd. 
and back  (European Health Spa,  speci¬ 
fically).    Tues., Thurs., and Sat. 
evenings.    Call   Sam Royal!,  220-1685 
or 229-3511. 

LOST 
Ladies white gold Seiko watch lost 

in vicinity of Washington Hall-Barrett. 
Lost the week before Christmas.    Senti¬ 
mental  value.    Please call  229-0715 
before 2 p.m.    Reward. 

Men's glasses with 
Call  Jerry,  Ext.  465. 

gold steel  frame. 
Reward. 

FOUND 
Found in Social  Sciences Building 

(Jones Hall)  Feb.  19 after evening 
class, pair of men's mustard colored 
leather gloves, medium size.    Owner may 
pick up at Washington 202,  School  of 
Education office. 

Ladies Timex watch and pair of 
glasses with octagonal  tortoise shell 
frame may be claimed by owners at News 
Office, 125 Richmond Road,  Ext.  331. 

W&L 1972 class ring.    Owner may 
obtain from switchboard by identifying. 

Black umbrella, men's blue tennis 
shoes, and medical  alert bracelet with 
red emblem saying "drug alergist"; 
found at Student Health Services 
Center.    Contact Bettye Bracey, head 
nurse. 



8 THE CALENDAR 
TUESDAY, MARCH 5 

CaMU LENTEN PRAYER BREAKFAST: Wesley Student Center, 526 Jamestown Rd., 8 a.m. 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: New Kent County, Providence Forge, Schools, 

9 a.m.-5 p.m. 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
LYON G. TYLER HISTORICAL SOCIETY: H. Cam Walker, "Robert Penn Warren--The 

Novelist as Historian," CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7:30 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
W&M CONCERT SERIES: The Goldovsky Grand Opera Theater, PBK, 8:15 p.m., $3 
YATES DORM PROGRAM: Dope in Dormitories: A Community Awareness Session, 

Yates Basement-Coffee Room, 8:30 p.m. 
FRENCH NEWSREELS: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Aetna Life & Casualty, nationwide, most majors, 

marketing, underwriting, management; Navy Officers Information Team, all 
majors, naval careers. 

• 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 6 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: York County, Yorktown, Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
TIDEWATER DIVISION SUPERINTENDENTS MEETING: CC, Room A, 1:30 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM: "The Smile of Reason," Millington Aud., 4 p.m. 
EVENSONG SERVICE: Wren Chapel, 4:30 p.m. 
FREE UNIVERSITY BEGINNING GUITAR CLASS: CC, Gold Room, 7 p.m. 
•FREE UNIVERSITY TYPING CLASS: CC, Room C, 7 p.m. 
FREE UNIVERSITY CHILDREN'S LITERATURE CLASS: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7 p.m. 
CIRCLE K MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
VISITING SCHOLAR AND PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Norman F. Cantor, SUNY at Binghamton, 

"How a Set of Historical Conflicts and the Efforts to Resolve Them Have 
Contemporary Significance," Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 

FRENCH LANGUAGE FILM:  "De Paris aux Chateaux de la Loire," French House, 
Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 

PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Navy Officers Information Team, all majors, 
naval careers; Hospital Data Center of Virginia, Norfolk, accounting, 
biology, business, chemistry, economics, math, or other with some exposure 
to programming, programmer/analyst. 

THURSDAY, MARCH 7 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
B.S.A. MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
MARSHALL-WYTHE LAW WIVES MEETING: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7:30 p.m. 
FREE UNIVERSITY HUMAN SEXUALITY CLASS: CC, Room C, 8 p.m. 
PHI DELTA EPSILON MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
WOMEN'S EQUALITY GROUP MEETING: CC, Rooms MB,  8 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
COLLEGE-WIDE READING PROGRAM LECTURE: Rev. Will Campbell, "Change and Southern 

Folk Religion," CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Connecticut Mutual Life, nationwide--especiany 

Tidewater area, all majors—particularly business & M.B.A., sales leading 
to sales management; Goodyear Tire & Rubber Company, east coast, accounting, 
business, M.B.A., or any major interested in retail stores management, 
retail sales and management; Dan River, Inc., Danville, & Greenville, S.C., 
accounting, business, chemistry, or other majors interested in production 
supervisor training, production supervisor trainees and accountants. 

FRIDAY, MARCH 8 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Suffolk Schools, 9 
SCHOOL OF EDUCATION FACULTY MEETING: CC, Room C, 
S.A. FILMS:  "Frenzy," W8M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"Yojimbo," W&M Hall, 9 p.m. 
HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM:  "The Smile of Reason," Millington Aud., 
SIGMA PI DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 
ALPHA CHI OMEGA PARTY: CC, Theatre, 9 p.m. 

a.m.-4 p.m. 
2 p.m. 

8 p.m. 

SATURDAV, MARCH 9 
CIRCLE K TUTORING PROGRAM: Small 152, Rogers 100, Washington 200, Unit B 

Basement, 10 a.m. 
ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. N.C. State, Men's Intramural Field, 2 p.m. 
ROCK CONCERT: Chicago, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $6, $5, $4 
W&M THEATRE: "Happy Birthday, Wanda June," visiting professional show, PBK, 

8:15 p.m., $3 
KAPPA ALPHA THETA SPRING DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 
SIGMA PHI EPSILON DANCE: CC, Theatre, 9 p.m. 

SUNDAY, MARCH 10 
WESLEY FOUNDATION "CELEBRATION": 9:30 a.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 4 p.m. 
WESLEY FOUNDATION FELLOWSHIP SUPPER: Wesley Student Center, 526 Jamestown Rd. 

5:30 p.m. 
FREE UNIVERSITY INTERNATIONAL FOLK DANCING CLASS: CC, Ballroom, 7:30 p.m. 

TUESDAY, MARCH 12 
CaMU LENTEN PRAYER BREAKFAST: Wesley Student Center, 526 Jamestown Rd., 8 a.iTL 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Chesapeake Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30 p.m.        I 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
S.A. SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
P.D.A. INITIATION CEREMONY: Wren Chapel, 8:30 p.m. 
FRENCH NEWSREELS: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Metropolitan Life Insurance Co., Richmond, most 

majors, including M.B.A.'s, sales and sales management; Best Products Co., 
Inc., east coast, all majors, manager trainee-retail; Xerox Corporation, 
mid-Atlantic region, most majors, sales. 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 13 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Norfolk Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM: "The Worship of Nature," Millington Aud., 4 p.m 
EVENSONG SERVICE: Wren Chapel, 4:30 p.m. 
CaMU THEOLOGICAL EDUCATION DINNER: Wesley Student Center, 5:30 p.m., 

Reservations: 229-9811 
FREE UNIVERSITY BEGINNING GUITAR CLASS: CC, 
FREE UNIVERSITY TYPING CLASS: CC, Room C, 7 
FREE UNIVERSITY CHILDREN'S LITERATURE CLASS: 
CIRCLE K MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
W&M CONCERT SERIES: The Harkness Ballet, PBK, 8:15 p.m., $3 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Armstrong Cork Company, nationwide, all majors, 

marketing representatives; S. S. Kresge Company, North Atlantic & Mid 
Atlantic, accounting, business, economics, English, government, physical 
education, management trainee positions. 

Gold Room, 7 p.m 
p.m. 
CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7 p.m. 

THURSDAY, MARCH 14 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Hanover County Schools, 9 a.m.-4 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
VISITING SCHOLAR LECTURE: Robert H. Lumiansky, "The Problem of Auctorial 

Conception: Chaucer and Malory," CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 
FREE UNIVERSITY HUMAN SEXUALITY CLASS: CC, Room C, 8 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Carpenter Technology Corp., Reading, Pa., account¬ 

ing, business, M.B.A., sales & marketing, data processing, production manage¬ 
ment; Leggett Stores, Virginia, business and economics only, division 
manager trainee; Belk Stores, southeast, most majors, accounting, advertis¬ 
ing, and personnel; Virginia Employment Cormission, all majors, varied posi¬ 
tions in Virginia. 

FRIDAY, MARCH 15 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Gloucester County Schools, 9 a.m.-4 p.m. 
FEDERAL SERVICE ENTRANCE EXAM: Morton Hall, Room 220, 1 p.m., reservations 

necessary 
W&M CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP FILM: CC, Theatre, 6:30 p.m. 
S.A. FILMS: "Slaughterhouse Five," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"The Effect of Gamma Rays on Man-in-the-Moon Marigolds," W&M Hall, 
9 p.m. 

HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM: "The Worship of Nature," Millington Aud., 8 p.m. 
PI BETA PHI SPRING PLEDGE DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Virginia Employment Commission, all majors, 

varied positions in Virginia; New Jersey National Bank, central New Jersey, 
accounting, business, M.B.A., economics, math, all facets of banking, manage¬ 
ment trainees; The National Bank of Fairfax, Fairfax County, accounting, 
business, economics, management training program; Joseph E. Seagram & Sons, 
Inc., Baltimore, Md., accounting, biology, business, chemistry, economics, 
production supervisor—leading to higher level management positions. 

Moot Court Room and Wren Great Hall, all 

00, Washington 200, Unit B 

SATURDAY, MARCH 16 
INVITATIONAL MOOT COURT TOURNAMENT: 

day, open to the public 
CIRCLE K TUTORING PROGRAM: Small 152, Rogers 

Basement, 10 a.m. 
ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. Duke, Men's Intramural Field, 2 p.m. 
DELTA DELTA DELTA SPRING PLEDGE DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 

SUNDAY, MARCH 17 
WESLEY FOUNDATION "CELEBRATION": 9:30 a.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 4 p.m. 
WESLEY FOUNDATION FELLOWSHIP SUPPER: 5:30 p.m. 
WESLEY FOUNDATION MOVIE: "It's About This Carpenter," 6:30 p.m. 
FREE UNIVERSITY INTERNATIONAL FOLK DANCING CLASS: CC, Ballroom, 7:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, MARCH 18 
ENGLISH CLUB:    Scott Donaldson, "Hemingway's Political   Individualism," PBK, 

Dodge Room,  7:15 p.m. 
BAHA'I FIRESIDE:    CC,  Room D, 8 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS:    Strawbridge & Clothier, Philadelphia, Pa., most 

majors, executive development program. 

MONDAY, MARCH 11 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS:    Portsmouth Schools, 10 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
"A DIALOGUE":    James J.   Kilpatrick & Nicholas von Hoffman, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $1 
BAHA'I  FIRESIDE:     CC,  Room D, 8 p.m. 
A.A.U.P.  MEETING:     PBK,   Dodge Room, 8 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE  FILM:     "Peter Voss, Der Millionendieb,"   (English subtitles), 

German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
RECITAL:    Arthur Roach & Bob Moncrief, sponsored by Phi  Mu Alpha Sinfonia, 

PBK,  8:15  p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS:    Acacia Mutual  Life  Insurance Co., Williamsburg, 

Newport News,  Hampton, most majors, including M.B.A.'s, sales representative. 
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